
Millersburg Borough Council 

Council Chambers

August 10, 2022 Meeting Minutes

Call to Order – President Dietz called the meeting to order at 7:09PM with Cl’ms Campisi, Hoffman and Hoke present.   Solicitor Kerwin (arrived at 7:30PM), Mayor Bowman, Public Works Crew Leader John Hoffman, Codes Enforcement Officer Karen Zaporozec and Secretary Ann Jackson were also present.  The invocation was given by President Dietz, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  

Guests –  None.
Approval of Minutes – Motion by Cl’m Hoffman, seconded by Cl’m Hoke to approve the minutes from the July 13 and July 27, 2022 meetings as prepared.  Motion carried.

Public Comment – None.
Crew Leader Report – Mr. Hoffman reported on the following:

· The 2002 truck has been repaired.  It has over 50,000  miles on it.  Mr. Hoffman would like to replace this truck with a new one with a crew cab, toolboxes and a dump bed.  The spreader will be repaired.
· The 2011 truck will have inspection finished on Friday.  This truck has a PTO leak at the seal.

· The spreader on the 2017 truck is fixed.  We will be getting two new tires and an alignment done.

· Mr. Hoffman requested a John Deere mower for 2023; will keep the Ferris. 

· Mr. Hoffman requested  a sickle bar mower for the back of the 1050; the estimated cost is $5,000-$6,000.  This would be used along the creek bank, at the compost site and at the lower part of MYO Park.
· Mr. Hoffman requested a new welder.  Cl’m Hoke offered that we could possibly fund this from excess Capital Improvement roof repair funds.

· Regarding pesticide certification, President Dietz directed that Mr. Hoffman is to obtain and carry the same certifications as the Borough’s last certified employee (Core, Streets and Parks categories). 

· The blocked pipe at Hillside Church was located and is on Hillside’s property.  The problem did not result from any work the Borough completed in the past.  The two test holes are currently covered with a steel plate.  Public Works will backfill and repave.
Mr. Hoffman then left the meeting.

President Dietz called an executive session for employee relations matters at 7:42PM.  Ms. Zaporozec left Council Chambers.  Solicitor Kerwin left the meeting at the conclusion of the executive session.  The meeting was called back into regular session at 7:46PM with Ms. Zaporozec returning to Council Chambers.

Code Enforcement Officer Matters – Ms. Zaporozec requested Council direction on two Borough properties.  

787/789 Church Street – Council reviewed a Notice of Violation for this property and authorized Ms. Zaporozec to post it on the property.  The stated deadline is August 16, 2022 for the property owner to get water service to the property.
552 Church Street – The clean-up work completed in the rear yard is unacceptable.   Condition still exists for rodent harborage.  Council authorized Ms. Zaporozec to require additional clean up to be done.   

Abandoned or junk vehicle complaints are to be handled by Rebecca Smith-Witmer.  Ms. Zaporozec then left the meeting.

Financial Reports – Council reviewed the Financial Report.  Motion by Cl’m Hoffman seconded by Cl’m Hoke to approve the report for the month ending July 31, 2022.  Motion carried.  

Motion by Cl’m Hoke, seconded by Cl’m Campisi to accept the Check Detail Report.  Motion carried with yes votes from Cl’ms Campisi, Dietz, Hoffman and Hoke.
Committee Reports

Employee Relations
Borough Manager Hiring Committee – Cl’m Campisi reported that she conducted several phone interviews and that two candidates are scheduled for in-person interviews.
Update on Indeed – There have been issues with the posting.  Cl’m Campisi has negotiated a $200 rebate.
Update on Retired Officers Trego & Wise – The recognition ceremony is scheduled for September 12 at 10AM in Council Chambers.  Motion by Cl’m Hoke, seconded by Cl’m Campisi to advertise the ceremony in the Citizen Standard. Motion carried with yes votes from Cl’ms Campisi, Dietz, Hoffman and Hoke.  Secretary Jackson has prepared proclamations for both officers.  September 12, 2022 will be declared Officer Harold H. Trego Day in the Borough and September 13, 2022 will be declared Officer Daniel A. Wise Day.  Cl’m Campisi will coordinate details of the ceremony with Rebecca Smith Witmer. 
Employee Survey – Cl’m Campisi reported that she received several completed surveys and she will summarize the results for the next meeting.
President Dietz called an executive session at 8:22PM for the purpose of dissing an employee relations matter.  Secretary Jackson was excused part way through the executive session.  The meeting was called back into regular session at 8:25PM with Secretary Jackson returning to Council Chambers.
Acting Borough Manager’s Hours/Wage Review – Motion by Cl’m Hoffman seconded by Cl’m Campisi to increase the Borough Secretary’s hourly wage by $5.00 per hour for the duration of her duties as Acting Borough Manager through 60 days after a new Borough Manager is hired, beginning August 1, 2022.  She is authorized to work up to 40 hours per week at this rate and hours worked beyond 40 will be at time the overtime rate.  Motion carried with yes votes from Cl’ms Campisi, Dietz, Hoffman and Hoke.  
Finance and Risk Management 
KMIT Report to Management – Council reviewed the annual report.  There were no repeat claimants and a very good overall standing was noted.
Parks & Recreation 
Additional Quote for Seal Park Tree Removal – Council reviewed a quote provided by Levi Swigart Tree Service for the removal of six locust trees at Seal Park for $3,200.  Council took no further action.  Secretary Jackson was directed to have Crew Leader Hoffman contact ABC Tre Monkeys to schedule the job. 
Property
Sunbury Motors Invoice for 2002 Truck Repair – Council reviewed an invoice for $1,482.94 for PA State inspection.  Motion by Cl’m Hoke, seconded by Cl’m Hoffman to pay the  invoice as presented from Liquid Fuels funds.  Motion carried with yes votes from Cl’ms Campisi, Dietz, Hoffman and Hoke.  
Public Safety 

Police Modems – Verizon – Mayor Bowman reviewed a memo from Rebecca Smith Witmer detailing the current status of three modems for the police vehicles which have service through Verizon.  It was suggested that the modem for M-7 be decommissioned.  For M-9 and M-10, Council directed that Ms. Smith-Witmer investigate the charges associated with keeping or suspending the service and report her findings at the next Council meeting.
Federal Surplus Property Authorized Purchaser Request – Mayor Bowman suggested adding himself and Ms. Smith-Witmer to the list of authorized purchasers.  Council took no action other than authorizing the removal of the former Borough Manager.
President Dietz called an executive session at 8:55PM for personnel reasons.  The meeting was called back into regular session at 9:14PM.

Millersburg Area Ambulance Association Ad Hoc Committee – No report.
Streets – No report.

Economic Development – No report.
Mayor’s Report 
PSAB Fall Leadership Conference Request  – Mayor Bowman requested Council action to pay for lodging at the PSAB Fall Conference in Gettysburg from October 14-16.  Mayor Bowman will pay for his registration.  Motion by Cl’m Hoke, seconded by Cl’m Campisi to pay for lodging for the conference at $324.12 from the Police Training line item of the budget.   Motion carried with yes votes from Cl’ms Campisi, Dietz, Hoffman and Hoke.  

Update on Police Clerk – Cl’m Campisi reported that Rebecca Smith Witmer has been assisting with code enforcement and sorting through old uniforms. Some uniforms were donated to Millersburg Area Ambulance Association and others to Upper Dauphin Human Services (all after patch and Police Department name removal).  The property inventory is pending and a weapons inventory will be done, with disposal of certain weapons accomplished through required cutting and photographing.
Mayor Bowman participated in a short video with Rick Hayes who was in the area promoting his Pedaling for Paws charity bike ride event.

Cl’m Hoffman reported that he received a phone call from PSP Trooper Mike Giacobbe regarding our evidence room.  The Dauphin County DA is handling oversight of our stored evidence.  Ms. Smith-Witmer maintains active certifications to act as administrator of certain program areas.
Manager’s Report – No report
Code Enforcement Officer’s Report – Written report was provided to all Cl’ms.  
Unfinished Business 
Recycling Local Host Agreement – Motion by Cl’m Hoffman, seconded by Cl’m Campisi to do a test contract with Recycle Local for 90 days.  Motion carried with yes votes from Cl’ms Campisi, Dietz and Hoffman.  Cl’m Hoke voted no.  

Letter of Endorsement for Wolochuk Project – Motion by Cl’m Hoffman, seconded by Cl’m Campisi to direct Acting Borough Manager Jackson to draft a letter for President Dietz’s signature stating that Council supports the repaving project per the approved plan as well as the lighted sign as drawn on the plans.  Motion carried.
Mid-State Paving Application for Payment No. 1 – Council reviewed the first invoice for the storm sewer replacement project.  Motion by Cl’m Hoke, seconded by Cl’m Hoffman to pay the invoice for $20,850.30 as presented, using ARPA funds and to submit the documentation for reimbursement from the DCED Keystone Grant.  Motion carried with yes votes from Cl’ms Campisi, Dietz, Hoffman and Hoke.  

Arthur Deibler Property – Lot No. 26 – President Dietz reported that the dirt pile on Mr. Deibler’s Lot No. 26 is due to work being done on his residence in Upper Paxton Township and temporarily deposited on Lot 26.   
School District Stormwater Plan (Seal Park) – President Dietz reported that a meeting was held including Jerry Duke from Tri-County Regional Planning Commission and their HRG engineer, Borough officials, School District officials and their architect and engineers.  The project is the new kindergarten through fourth grade that will be built just north of the existing high school.  Construction is to begin in May 2023 and students should be in by the start of the 2024/2025 school year.  Three options were reviewed for stormwater management.  President Dietz reviewed each of the options with the Council.  The water could be housed entirely on school property in an underground tank.  The water could be directed to a retention pond in Seal Park.  Or the water could be directed to a retention pond on Lot No. 26.  Council favored the second option; additional investigation will take place. 
Stormwater Project Design Revision & Decision Authority​ – Gannet Fleming provided design modifications for Council approval.  Motion by Cl’m Hoke, seconded by Cl’m Hoffman to approve the three changes as detailed in the report.  Motion carried with yes votes from Cl’ms Campisi, Dietz, Hoffman and Hoke.  Motion by Cl’m Hoke, seconded by Cl’m Campisi to authorize Cl’m Brent Boyer to be the designated contact person for the Borough for this project.  Motion carried.

Animal Ordinance Amendment – The latest draft was circulated to Cl’ms.  Cl’m Campisi requested that this be reviewed and members be ready to discuss at the next meeting.  Cl’ms were asked to focus particularly on the noted problem areas.  She will be sharing the draft with the Hersheys and the Harrises.  Acting Borough Manager Jackson was directed to send the draft to Solicitor Kerwin and to invite him to the August 24th meeting.
Update on Movie in the Park Project – Cl’m Campisi requested the amount of the grant and asked if the funds could be used for something other than the movie event.  A possible suggestion was to put the funds towards the live Christmas tree project.  Cl’m Campisi and Cl’m Hoffman will collaborate.
New Business
Borough Resolution No. 22-10 – Millersburg Area Authority Articles of Incorporation Extension – This resolution extends the corporate life of the Millersburg Area Authority until July 6, 2072.  Motion by Cl’m Hoke, seconded by Cl’m Campisi to approve Borough Resolution No. 22-10 as presented.  Motion carried.
Borough Resolution No. 22-11 – UDCOG Meeting Frequency – This resolution changes the By-Laws to call for four meetings per year, rather than six.  Motion by Cl’m Hoke, seconded by Cl’m Hoffman to approve Borough Resolution No. 22-11 as presented.  Motion carried.
Borough Resolution No. 22-12 – Historical Society Gaming Grant – This resolution supports the Millersburg-Upper Paxton Township Historical Society’s application for a Dauphin County Local Share Municipal Grant to digitizing local news from 137 years of the Upper Dauphin Sentinel.  Motion by Cl’m Hoke, seconded by Cl’m Hoffman to approve Borough Resolution No. 22-12 as presented.  Motion carried.
Borough Resolution No. 22-13 – Millersburg Ferry Boat Assoc. Gaming Grant –  This resolution supports the Millersburg-Ferry Boat Association’s application for a Dauphin County Local Share Municipal Grant to do major repair work on the ferry wall.  Motion by Cl’m Hoke, seconded by Cl’m Campisi to approve Borough Resolution No. 22-13 as presented.  Motion carried.

Borough Resolution No. 22-14 –  Revised Social Media Policy – Council reviewed the latest draft of the Social Media Policy.   Motion by Cl’m Hoffman, seconded by Cl’m Hoke to approve the policy as presented.  Motion carried.
Letter of Request –  Gaming Grant for Market Square Park – President Dietz reported that a letter has gone out on the Borough’s behalf to Dauphin County requesting their support for a Local Share Municipal Grant to complete renovations to Market Square Park.  The project would include renovations to the gazebo including hardscaping, revising the landscaping and replacing cherry trees, all of which is consistent with the Borough’s Master Parks Plan.  The project budget is $300,000 to $400,000.  Motion by Cl’m Hoffman, seconded by Cl’m Hoke to retroactively approve sending the letter of request to Dauphin County.  Motion carried.
Communications – All Cl’ms received a listing.  There was nothing requiring Council action.  
Organization Reports 

Millersburg Fire Company – June 14, 2022 meeting minutes were provided to all Cl’ms.
Millersburg Area Authority – July 11, 2022 meeting minutes were provided to all Cl’ms .

Dauphin Lebanon County Boroughs Association – President Dietz reported that there was a dinner meeting held on July 26 at Hummelstown Borough. 
The next meeting will be August 24th.
The meeting was recessed to the Call of the Chair at 10:35PM.

Respectfully submitted, 

Ann Bowman Jackson

Acting Borough Manager/Borough Secretary
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